TWYCROSS HOUSE PRE-PREPARATORY SCHOOL

THE HOLLIES, THE GREEN, TWYCROSS, VIA ATHERSTONE, WARWICKSHIRE. CV9 3PQ Email: thehollies@twycrosshouseschool.org.uk

TELEPHONE: 01827 880725

Tuesday 6th December 2022

Dear Parents,

Following the Ofsted inspection that took place 4-6 October 2022 you may now access their report.

Thank you for your overwhelming positive responses to the Ofsted questionnaire and interviews.

Although we have been judged 'good', we have made a formal complaint about serious concerns we have about the inspection; its conduct; the attitude of the inspectors; the quality of the report and its outcome. The process is now at its second stage, the internal review. We intend to make a referral to the Independent Complaints Adjudication Service for Ofsted (ICASO) and the Parliamentary and

Health Service Ombudsman.

We are not alone in our dissatisfaction with the process. There has been much in the press about the new framework of inspections which was implemented from September. Clearly there are national concerns regarding this inspection framework. It appears that 95% of all previously outstanding schools have been downgraded. Cf. Ofsted Press Release 22nd November 2022 + Schools Week Article

16th October 2022 link: https://schoolsweek.co.uk/ofsteds-framework-is-failing-first-and-infant-schools/

The Hollies, since 2014, has been inspected three times despite the ruling that outstanding schools were legally exempt from regular inspections. Judgements in the previous inspections were that the school provided an outstanding quality of education, nothing has changed. Unlike state schools we

have to pay on average £6,000 per inspection.

Although we are deeply dissatisfied and hurt by the Ofsted report, please be assured, we will continue to deliver our high-level curriculum and maintain our caring ethos which we have honed over the last 40 years. In all previous inspections, both of these aspects have been very highly praised by Ofsted. We have never experienced an inspection of this poor quality in all our time at both schools.

If you have any questions please contact the school office and I will gladly talk with you.

Yours sincerely,

SD Assinder B.A.

Headmaster



Inspection of Twycross House Pre-Preparatory School

The Hollies, The Green, Twycross, Atherstone, Warwickshire CV9 3PQ

Inspection dates: 4 to 6 October 2022

| Overall effectiveness | Good |
|--|-------------|
| The quality of education | Good |
| Behaviour and attitudes | Good |
| Personal development | Good |
| Leadership and management | Good |
| Early years provision | Good |
| Overall effectiveness at previous inspection | Outstanding |
| Does the school meet the independent school standards? | Yes |



What is it like to attend this school?

There is a sense of eagerness and enthusiasm as pupils arrive at school. They enjoy being together. Pupils say that there is always a friend to play with. There is plenty of equipment and a harmonious atmosphere as pupils play together on the school field.

All staff help pupils to learn routines really well. The high expectations about how pupils move around the school are clear. For example, pupils hold doors open for visitors. Pupils are keen to share what they know during lessons. Sometimes, pupils forget how important it is to listen to each other.

Pupils say that they feel safe at school. They say that occasionally they fall out with each other, but teachers help them to sort this out. They do not feel that bullying happens very often. New worry boxes are in classrooms as a way to raise any concerns that pupils may have.

Leaders want pupils to receive a high-quality curriculum which is broad and balanced. They have made sure that there are many impressive facilities around the site to support this. Leaders have made changes to improve the curriculum further. Some of these are at an early stage of implementation.

What does the school do well and what does it need to do better?

Leaders want children to get off to a flying start when they start in the early years. Teachers organise a 'summer school' so that children can meet each other and find out more about where everything is. They soon settle into routines when they start in September. Staff encourage children to eat with a knife and fork. They talk together about which fruit they will choose. Children quickly learn to change their shoes when they come inside after playtimes.

Children enjoy learning together in the 'discovery room'. Teachers make sure that children practise the sounds that they are learning and write these sounds in words. Teachers do not always address occasional misconceptions children may have, including when they write letters the wrong way around. Teachers help children to think about their feelings through well-judged stories. Children's thoughtful responses show how quickly warm and caring relationships are established between staff and children.

There is a new, more rigorous approach to the teaching of phonics. Staff welcome the training that they have had to implement this. Children in the early years start to learn phonics as soon as they start school. They are proud when they can blend the sounds together to read the passwords on the classroom doors. Many pupils who are in the second year and beyond read fluently and with interest. Teachers know what sounds pupils remember and what sounds they do not know. However, the books that some pupils have to read do not always match the sounds that pupils know well enough.



There is a range of specialist staff who teach the pupils some subjects. They skilfully build pupils' knowledge. For example, pupils demonstrate their understanding of dynamics when learning to sing the National Anthem. In swimming lessons, pupils learn to push off and glide with confidence. They enjoy visiting the senior school for their computing lessons. They say that this is 'a big adventure' and feel well prepared for the next stage in their learning.

Other subjects are taught by class teachers. The curriculum that they use in mathematics is well organised. Teachers know exactly what pupils need to know and by when. Pupils say that they get lots of chances to recall important knowledge. They know that they need to have their times tables 'at their fingertips'. Some parts of the other subjects that class teachers deliver are not ordered with the same precision.

Staff identify and help children with special educational needs and/or disabilities as soon as they start in the first-year classes. They make sure that they get plenty of help straight away. Teachers work with the special educational needs coordinator to plan how they will support older pupils. Most of these plans identify precise targets so that staff can check that pupils are making progress.

Pupils understand that voting is important. They are delighted by the chance to have their say about which pudding should be on offer at the end of term. Pupils can explain how they help others by bringing in food for the local food bank. Parents praise the support that staff give to each child. They say that the staff go 'above and beyond to understand each child's character'. Pupils have some understanding of different faiths and cultures.

Leaders have made sure that pupils learn that they should treat everyone equally. Pupils know that families can be different. Leaders have prioritised pupils' well-being. Pupils value their yoga lessons and can explain how to keep themselves healthy and happy. Leaders made sure that the extensive site is well maintained and enhances pupils' learning and play.

The proprietor has ensured that the school meets all the independent school standards. The school complies with schedule 10 of the Equality Act 2010. The school's safeguarding policy is on the school's website. Leaders have ensured that staff understand how to assess risk to keep pupils safe, including when visiting the senior school site. Staff understand what to do to reduce any risk they may identify so that pupils can play safely.

Staff feel that leaders listen to them. They say that leaders value their ideas and help them to manage all the elements of their work. Staff say that leaders support them in their health and well-being.

Safeguarding

The arrangements for safeguarding are effective.



Staff can explain exactly what signs might make them worried about a child. They do not hesitate to write these down and speak with safeguarding leaders. Leaders work closely with external agencies. They make sure that staff's safeguarding knowledge remains up to date. They check this regularly.

Teachers make sure that pupils know how to stay safe online. Pupils know to 'think, think, think before you click, click, click!' They can explain how to keep themselves safe while crossing a road and why checking for traffic is so important.

What does the school need to do to improve? (Information for the school and proprietor)

- Leaders have introduced a more ambitious curriculum in phonics. They have begun to make sure that this is implemented. However, some inconsistencies remain. Occasionally, teachers do not spot pupils' misconceptions. The books used by pupils who are at the early stages of learning to read do not always match the sounds that they know really well. Pupils do not always get the chances that they need to build their knowledge of phonics through their reading books. Leaders should ensure that their approach to the teaching of phonics supports all pupils, particularly those at an early stage of reading, to become fluent, confident readers as quickly as they should.
- In some subjects, leaders have identified the really important knowledge that pupils should know and when more clearly than in others. In those subjects where it is less clear what pupils should learn and when, the curriculum is not sequenced as well as it could be. Leaders should ensure that there is clarity about what knowledge should be taught and in what order across all subjects so that pupils are helped to build on what they have learned before.

How can I feed back my views?

You can use Ofsted Parent View to give Ofsted your opinion on your child's school, or to find out what other parents and carers think. We use information from Ofsted Parent View when deciding which schools to inspect, when to inspect them and as part of their inspection.

The Department for Education has further guidance on how to complain about a school.



School details

Unique reference number 120336

DfE registration number 855/6014

Local authority Leicestershire

Inspection number 10232345

Type of school Other independent school

School category Independent school

Age range of pupils 4 to 8

Gender of pupils Mixed

Number of pupils on the school roll 133

Number of part-time pupils 0

Proprietor Mr S and Mrs R Assinder

Headteacher Mr S and Mrs R Assinder

Annual fees (day pupils) £10,410

Telephone number 01827 880725

Website twycrosshouseschool.org.uk

Email address thehollies@twycrosshouseschool.org.uk

Date of previous inspection 3 to 5 July 2018

Information about this school

- The school does not use any alternative provisions.
- The school's previous standard inspection took place on 3 to 5 July 2018.
- The school has an exemption from the learning and development requirements of the early years foundation stage.

Information about this inspection

Inspectors carried out this inspection under section 109(1) and (2) of the Education and Skills Act 2008. The purpose of the inspection is to advise the Secretary of State for Education about the school's suitability for continued registration as an independent school.



The school meets the independent school standards. These are the requirements set out in the schedule to the Education (Independent School Standards) Regulations 2014.

This was the first routine inspection the school received since the COVID-19 pandemic began. Inspectors discussed the impact of the pandemic with the school and have taken that into account in their evaluation of the school.

- Inspectors spoke with the proprietors and the deputy headteacher.
- To inspect safeguarding, inspectors spoke with safeguarding leaders. They met with staff and pupils and considered a range of documents that the school keeps.
- There were deep dives into the following subjects: early reading; mathematics; personal, social and health education; and history. Inspectors spoke with subject leaders, visited lessons and spoke with pupils and teachers. They scrutinised samples of pupils' work and other documents that the school provided.
- Inspectors spoke with groups of pupils, both formally and at less structured parts of the day.
- Inspectors met with staff and considered views expressed on the staff survey.
- Inspectors met parents at the beginning of the day and considered the responses to Ofsted Parent View.

Inspection team

Hazel Henson, lead inspector His Majesty's Inspector

Steven Barnes Ofsted Inspector



The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council children's services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and child protection.

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/.

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn.

Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T: 0300 123 1231

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk W: www.gov.uk/ofsted

© Crown copyright 2022